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President’s Notes 
Wanted to express my gratitude to Steve Leonard, Dennis Brown, Matt Gonitzke and Neale Eyler 
for their hard work on the annual awards banquet.  The trophies were handed out and several mem-
bers were recognized for setting state records.  We all really enjoyed the slide show of photos taken 
throughout the year. 
 
Just a couple of announcements.  Please pay your dues for 2012 this month.  March will be the an-
nual safety meeting, with CFIG Dave Stanko providing the information this year.  At the March 
meeting, we will be starting to assemble the LLM/TP/CFIG schedule for 2012.  So, please bring your 
calendars.   Keep an eye out for one more Runway Chain Gang to clear off more of the runway, 
probably sometime in February.  The Spring work day will be sometime in March/April.  And first op-
erations are planned for beginning of May. 
 
I for one am looking forward to getting back in the air!  

Happy landings, 

Andrew 



KSA CALENDAR 
2012 

February 2nd - 4th - SSA Convention, Reno, NV 

February 11th – 7:30 pm KSA Meeting at NIAR 

March 10th – 7:30 pm KSA Meeting at NIAR 

April 14th – 7:30 pm KSA Meeting at NIAR – Annual Safety Talk 

June 9th - 16th  -  Region 9 Club/Modern Class Super Regional  - Moriarty, NM 

June 10th - 21st  -  Open Class Nationals  -  Minden, NV 

June 18th - 29th - Sports Class Nationals  -  Parowan, UT 

June 25th - 29th  -  WSPA Seminar, Chilhowee Gliderport, Benton, TN 

June 30th - July 7th  -  International Vintage Sailplane Meet  -  Elmira, NY 

July 7th - 50th annual Kansas Kowbell Klassic 

July  8th - 18th - 1-26 Championships/13.5 Meter Super Regional - Texas Soaring Association, Midlothian, TX 

From the Editor 

Thanks to everyone who submitted something for this month’s Variometer, this makes my job a lot 

easier and gives everyone some more interesting reading.  Even though it is Winter according to the 

calendar it has been hard to tell by going outside lately.  Hopefully this is a good omen for another 

great soaring season.  Did anyone else notice how well represented KSA was in the February Soar-

ing?  I was very pleased to see that not only did my downwind dash article get published but also 

Rafael Soldan’s story “Aerobatic BLISS!” made it in the club news, Andrew Peter’s Gold Distance 

and Gold Badge and Tony Turiano’s Gold Altitude and Gold Badge were listed.  I think it’s awe-

some and we should try to keep it up!  I’ve included another classic Kansas related article this month 

from the Soaring archives.  I like reading these old articles and I hope that you do too because I’m 

planning on trying to include one a month until I run out of material.  If you have something that was 

printed in a long gone Variometer, send it to me and I’ll reprint it.  The great thing about soaring sto-

ries is that they are timeless!. We still have a few months before we start making stories again for 

2012 so think about a good (or not so good) flight you had in 2011 and send it to me.  Thanks! 

 

Tony 

Pay your KSA Dues before it’s too late! Send your check to: 

KSA 

2114 N Shefford St. 

Wichita, KS 67212 



Sunflower Seeds 

 

January 1: Steve Leonard, Ron Blum, Dennis 

Brown, and Bob Park (at least) gathered at Sun-

flower to celebrate the new year but no flying took 

place. 

At the Wichita Gliderport, Rafael Soldan and Bruce 

Latvala took the Lark up for a flight or two. Bruce 

gave a ride in the Lark, and Kevin Ganoung flew 

the 2-33.  At right is Rafael and Bruce in the Lark. 

 

Through Steve Leonard and Andrew Peters, I received the following note from Dave Coggins, 
member of the Greater Houston Soaring Association.  We all know that we can get strong enough 
winds here in Kansas for this sort of thing to happen.  It’s happened to me, I’m probably not the only 
one.  Make sure your trailers are tied down and tied down securely! 

 

We had a tornado com through on Monday and caused significant damage to many of our mem-
bers.  No damage to the Hangar and a few roof shingles pulled up on the Aviation center.  Howev-
er, several members lost trailers (~7 trailers, plane in hangar), 2 to 3 trailers with some damage 
but usable and one member lost both of his ships/trailers.  Found several 5/16 chain with 3’ an-
chors remaining attached to the trailers.  See the link  for photos. 

https://picasaweb.google.com/114644688065280187611/OrchardTornadoJan2012?
authkey=Gv1sRgCIekrPTVncaRggE&feat=email 

This trailer flew 120 yards, over 3 other trailers. A new XC record 



Reprinted from Soaring March 1967 



GLIDER WINCH CLINIC IN SO CAL • $375 • Instruction on flight and operations of winch 
launching with a modern winch built by Roman Wrosz. Space limited. March 9-11, 2012. Fly-in or 

drive to Jacumba, CA (L78). The demonstration and training flights performed in the beautiful 

Schweizer 2-33. Four hours of ground instruction, followed by two days of flight school. • Contact 

Bud Robinson - ASSOCIATED GLIDER CLUBS OF SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA, Friend of Owner - 

located San Diego, CA USA • Telephone: 619-436-8010  



2011 KSA Awards Banquet 

The Banquet at the Cosmosphere was well attended and plenty of fun was had.  Many of us showed 

up early to take a tour through the exhibits.  It had been a few years since I had been there and I en-

joyed looking at everything again.  Did you know the L/D of the Apollo Command Module is 0.368?  

Yes, the decimal is in the right location. We’ve found something that descends steeper than the 2-

22!  

President Andrew Peters started off with recognizing students who soloed this season, Mike Log-

back, Jared Bixenman, and Matt Gonitske.  Matt was present to receive his certificate.  Next were 

checkrides and recognized with a certificate was John Bird who earned his Commercial Glider cer-

tificate this summer.  Accepting was his Mom, Lori. Summer Gajewski was given a certificate com-

memorating her first land-out in the WSA Ka-6.  Andrew then announced the winners of the Week-

end Warrior contest.  Individual task winners were Steve Leonard, Keith Smith,  and Andrew Pe-

ters. The overall winner was Steve Leonard.  We then recounted the number of KSA members who 

participated in SSA Contests and earned Silver, Gold, and Diamond Badge legs. We had a good 

season!  

Dennis Brown took the podium to issue certificates for state records.  Jerry Boone earned 7 rec-

ords on his flight to Hays and back in May.  Steve Leonard earned one state record for his Kowbell 

flight to Santa Rosa, NM. Tony Condon earned 7 state records in two flights in the NG-1.  Noted 

was that on his first flight Tony beat one of Jerry’s records and on his second flight Tony beat him-

self for the same record again. 

 

Next up was the trophy presentations and the winners were as follows: 

Praying Mantis: Rafael Soldan 

Towing Operations: Bob Holliday 

Club Maintenance: Andrew Peters 

Wooden Wings: Tony Condon (NG-1, 216 Miles) 

Kansas Kowbell Klassic: Steve Leonard (Nimbus 3, 427 Miles) 

Kansas Kowbell Klassic Konsolation: Jerry Boone (Zuni, 198.7 Miles) 

KSA Flying Horse (Silver,  100 km): Not Claimed 

KSA 200 km: Jerry Boone (Zuni, 51.1 mph) 

KSA Flying Horse (Gold, 300 km): Jerry Boone (Zuni, 33.8 mph) 

Mamie Cup: Steve Leonard (Nimbus 3, 427 Miles) 

Charles Henning Cumulative Speed Trophy: Jerry Boone (Zuni, 47.69 mph average) 

KSA Handicap Score Trophy: Steve Leonard (3791 points) 

Rex Hamilton Memorial Award: Matt Colclasure 



Rafael Soldan accepts the Praying Mantis Andrew & Kinsey Peters and Keith & Deb 
Smith 

Gerry Sibley, Steve Leonard, Bob Park, 
Becky Cole, Phil Ciholas, Ron Blum, Harry 

Clayton, Sue Erlenwein 

Variometer staff photographer Leah 
Condon with the SR-71 
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Steve Leonard with the Rex Hamilton Trophy; 
This years recipient was Matt Colclasure for 

his 7:55 flight in the WSA Ka-6 
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For Sale 

Bob Drennon is selling: 

 Becker AR 4201 Radio and Becker gooseneck microphone, never 

installed, purchased new shortly before he quit flying.  Price: $1300.   

Collection of Soaring Magazine from 1961 to July 2006.  Also some 

Sailplane & Gliding and Sailplane Builder. 9 Boxes. $300 

Contact Bob at bdrennon@cox.net or 316-838-7770  

Member Accomplishments 

Rich Stone completed another marathon, his 17th, on January 8th.  This one was at Disney World 

and a new personal best of 3:18:56. Good job Rich!! 

Airplane Single Engine Land 
By Summer Gajewski 

 

For those of you who don't already know, I am currently attending K-State Salina's School of Avia-
tion and Technology and majoring in Aeronautical Technology (a fancy way of saying that I'm going 
to school to be a pilot) and minoring in Business. I have recently just passed a rather large check 
point in my training, completing my Private Pilot Airplane Single Engine rating.  

 
My training and entrance into "the actual college experience" has been, to say the least, amazing, 
formidably challenging, and extreme. K-State Salina is a wonderful college with the benefit of a 
smaller campus feel, and what's more, it has a great program for it's Aviation Students and the pro-
gram is growing and bettering itself every day. The staff here are always helpful and eager to see 
their students succeed.  

 
Now I know I sound like I'm typing a PR article for a K-State Salina magazine, but I honestly do 
mean what I am saying. Now that is not to say that this program is PERFECT; there ARE some are-
as that have been...frustrating at times, but overall K-State Salina has proven to be a great school 
and program so far. 

 
Just some general notes for anyone who might be interested. K-State Salina is a Part 141 Pilot 
School (don't be lazy, look it up in your CURRENT FAR/AIM). Our fleet consists of twenty C172s, six 
Bonanzas, two Barons, two ASK-21 gliders, one helicopter, and one King Air C-90. 
Anyway, the training that led up to my rating consisted of somewhere around 30ish lessons that in-
cluded 3 different progress checks by advanced CFIs. And let me just say, YES class and home-
work up here ROCK.  



Ok, ok, so I'm sure you are all probably all wondering about how the checkride went so here's a 
short summary of it. 

Obtaining a checkride was probably the most difficult part of the whole program. The semester end-
ed before I could quite finish up my rating, so after Christmas I called our Chief Pilot who is also our 
Designated Pilot Examiner and scheduled a check ride for the week following Christmas. He gave 
me his weight and the weight of the baggage we would be taking, and told me what destination he 
wanted me to plan for and I planned out and reviewed for what I was hoping was going to be the 
perfect cross country. 

However, the DAY before my checkride was to happen, Bill (the DPE) called me up and said, "I'm 
sorry to have to do this to you but, I have to hand your checkride over to a FAA inspector who is cur-
rently examining our school, so 
please scrap the cross country I gave 
you and plan two new Cross Coun-
tries. One will be planned for during 
the day and the other will be into 
Class B airspace at night, but you will 
only actually be flying the day one." 

What I actually said was, "Okie 
Dokie, sounds great!" 

My thoughts after he hung up? "Oh 
S***!" 

Anyway, I showed up the next day, 
and walked into the room where the 
FAA examiner sat with a deceptive 
smile on his face. He invited me to sit 
across the table from him, and then 
began to review my logbook, sylla-
bus, and other required documents 
for a Part 141 checkride. While he 
was doing so he tried to make small talk in what I'm guessing was an effort to calm me down. It did-
n't work. I shook like a leaf the whole time. Well as he was reviewing my syllabus he noticed that my 
3rd Progress Checker had forgotten to initial the bottom of my Progress Check sheet. So he went to 
talk to our chief flight instructor for what felt like half an hour. Then when he came back he informed 
me that we would not be able to take the Checkride that day until he could contact and get the INI-
TIALS of my progress checker on that sheet. I was just a LITTLE disappointed and frustrated on the 
drive back home..." 

Well, all in all, it took TWO WEEKS to reschedule that dang check ride, but I finally was able to call 
the inspector back in and take the checkride this last Wednesday. This time, I was still nervous, but 
no where near where I was the first time. I went in sat down and aced the oral. He never asked me a 
question that I was unable to answer or that I got wrong. 

The flight pretty much followed suit. The only areas in need of improvement were my use of trim, 
better clearing turns, and the fact that I need to be more vocal about what I am doing and actually 
say the checklists OUTLOUD rather than just doing them. 

Well, that's the short and sweet of it! I will be staring my instrument rating on January 30th!  

I owe at least half of my gratitude to KSA. You guys provided the base for me to spring off. You all 
also planted the seed and cultivated my love of aviation. Without you guys, especially all of the vol-
unteer CFI-Gs, I would NOT be where I am today. Thank you guys, I will never forget where I start-
ed.  

Summer sporting her new bars with instructor Christopher Rogers 



Projects 

Kevin Ganoung sends along the following: 

Well, Tom Fifer and Kevin Ganoung, the proud new owners of this project BG12A almost have the trailer un-

loaded.  We flagged A&P KSU-Salina graduate Matt Colclasure down on his national job hunt travels long 

enough to give us an initial inspection report.  We succeded in getting Matt's services by bribing him with a 

Sunday home cooked meal at Kevin & wife Linda's house.  I well remember those days of bachelorhood and 

never turning down a home-cooked meal.  Matt's opinion was measuredly optomistic in that all the parts of 

the glider are there, but some of the glue joints  of the fuselage will need reworked.  We tried not to think of 

completely dismantling the whole plane since he did say the wing glue joints seemed to be in better 

shape.  We will stay optimistic with the Sept'12 reassembly projection and plan on working on it a lot during 

weekends.  Tom's wanting to start glider training at Sunflower this Spring  so I'll plan on getting some Grob 

103 time in while Tom is taking lessons with an intructor.  Tom's goal is to complete glider and powered pilot 

training too,  in whatever order it happens.  Working on this BG12A is a means to that end by becoming 

hands-on familiar with everything about the plane.  We'll start next week 

by giving a complete cleaning to all parts inside and out.  We're thinking 

the inside cleaning is going to be the hardest since there's a lot of bird 

nest and mud dauber evidence.  We may have to peel back some wing 

panel areas just to get it clean but that'll solve the glue joint questions 

too.  We're planning on using Harry Clayton and Tony Condon as ex-

pert resource people, though I know several others of you also have ex-

tensive wooden bird rebuild experience too.  Please feel free to e-mail us 

your pertinent helpful hints and procedures.  Right now we're looking to 

start rebuilding the main gear which has collapsed inward due to a hard 

landing.  Does anyone have ideas on incorporating aluminum an-

gle spanning both bulkheads to strengthen the axle assembly area?  I did take pictures of Harry's spare 

BG12's axle and wheel area at the ICT gliderport's hanger.  His BG has a beefier axle support than ours by 

far.  Talk about a hanger full of beautiful birds; I'd be glad to fly any of them given the chance.  Oh, that's right, 

I did fly the 2-33 there at ICT Jan 1, 2012.  I wasn't the only one having fun gliding that day.  Anyway, thanks 

for any info on our ambitious project.   (Kevin Ganoung..e-mail casey_b3@yahoo.com)  P.S. after unloading 

the middle wing section I'm thinking we'll mount a cherry-picker hoist on the trailer to carry that load, 250 lbs 

maybe?    

Tom and Matt inspect the BG-12A 

Neal Pfieffer, with help from son Kevin and John 

Wells, has a great rotisserie system and has 

started to work on one of the LO-150’s.  For KSA 

history buffs, the LO-150 next to the one in the 

rotisserie won the US Nationals hosted by KSA in 

1961 at Wichita Mid-Continent Airport, flown by 

AJ Smith. 





KSA VARIOMETER 

911 N Gilman 

Wichita, KS  67203 
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MONTHLY KSA MEETING 

SSA Convention Report 
Steve Leonard 

Saturday February 11th, 2012 

7:30 PM  

Room 307 

NIAR Building at Wichita State 


